
 
 

Minutes of the Board of Regents Annual Retreat 

Murray State University 

August 24, 2023 

 

Call to Order 

 

The Murray State University (MSU) Board of Regents (BOR) met for their annual Retreat on 

Thursday, August 24, 2023, in Heritage Hall – Hall of Benefactors – on the Murray State 

University campus.  Chair Leon Owens called the meeting to order at 8:30 a.m. and welcomed 

those joining the meeting in person and via livestream.  Chair Owens reported all Board 

members were present, with the exception of Vice Chair Virginia Gray who is expected shortly 

and Regent Tom Waldrop.  Chair Owens welcomed the two newest Regents to the Board – Dr. 

Matthew Price and Mr. G. L. Ovey.  This Board undertakes very important work and has a 

focused mission and all are glad to welcome the new Regents and look forward to working with 

them throughout the upcoming year. 

 

Also present were President Robert L (Bob) Jackson; Senior Executive Coordinator for the 

President, Coordinator for Board Relations and Secretary to the Board of Regents Jill Hunt; 

Senior Vice President for Finance and Administrative Services Jackie Dudley; Interim Assistant 

Vice President, Finance Wendy Cain; Senior Associate Provost Bob Pervine; Associate Provost 

Renee Fister; Assistant Provost and Director of Online Learning Ashley Ireland; 



 
 

o FERPA Guide for Faculty, Staff and Student Employees 

e. Office of Institutional Diversity, Equity and Access (IDEA) IDEA ED Cami Duffy 

o Nondiscrimination and Title IX – Federal Civil Rights Law and  

Council on Postsecondary Education (CPE) Diversity Plan Update  

- Violence Against Women Act (VAWA) Brochure 

        

Human Resources Updates       Dir. Human Resources  

a. Personnel Policies and Procedures Manual – Policy III L -    Courtney Hixon 

 Flexible Work Arrangements Update 

b. Faculty and Staff Compensation Review Update 

 

President’s Office      President Bob Jackson 

a.  Delegation of Authority Overview      

o Current Delegation of Authority (September 2022)    

b. 2020 – 2025 Revised Strategic Plan Overview 

 - Key Metrics and Action Steps 

c.  Senate Joint Resolution 98 Update 

d. Hutson School of Agriculture Resolution of Support 

 

Academic Affairs      Provost Tim Todd 

a. Southern Association of Colleges and Schools Commission on   Sr. Assoc. Provost  

Colleges (SACSCOC) Accreditation, QA Commons, First-Year Bob Pervine  

Academic Advising Pilot and Performance Funding Updates  Assoc. Provost  

            Renee Fister 

Asst. Pro./Dir. of  

  Online Learning  

  Ashley Ireland 

 

Break for Lunch (approx. 12 noon) 

 

Reconvene (approx. 1 p.m.) 

 

Finance and Administrative Services      

a. Information Security Report in Compliance with Gramm-Leach- IS Dir. Brian Purcell 

Bliley Act (GLBA)       Info. Sec. Officer  

  Duane Dycus 

  

Student Affairs and Enrollment Management Update Asst. VP for Enrollment Mgt. 

          Roslyn White 

   

University Advancement      

a. Office of Development – Campaign Update  Exec. Dir. of Development Tina  

  Bernot 

 

Staff Perspective Survey – 2022-23    Chair Leon Owens 

 

Other Business      Chair Leon Owens 

 

Adjournment       Chair Leon Owens 

 

Ribbon Cutting/Reception and Dinner 

 

¶ 4:30 p.m. – Chestnut Street Bridge Ribbon Cutting (on Residential Colleges Side of 

Bridge) 

¶ 5:30 p.m. – Board of Regents Reception and Dinner (Oakhurst, 1510 Main Street) 

 

Report of the President 

 

President Jackson provided an update with the following highlights: 
ü 



 
 

ü Many in this room knew Dr. Gene Wells Ray personally.  He is a 1961 alumnus of this University 

and was on campus regularly.  Dr. Ray loved Racer basketball and was a loyal fan.  The Science 

Campus was named after Dr. Ray and his family due to their generosity to this institution.  Dr. Ray 

holds a Ph.D. in Nuclear Physics and also funded the Basketball Practice Facility several years ago.  

He was a generous and good man from Calloway County who never forgot his roots.  Dr. Ray will be 

greatly missed.  A hurricane hit the West Coast on the day of his Celebration of Life so President 

Jackson was unable to attend the event. 

ü Chief Ryan Orr was recognized.  During the Spring Semester he was named Interim Chief of Police 

but interim has now been removed from his title.  The work that he does in protecting faculty, staff 

and students is vitally important and very much appreciated. 

ü Over the next two days academic matters, budgetary issues, legal/policy items, new initiatives, the 

capital campaign and major gifts, buildings and grounds/deferred maintenance, enrollment, athletics, 

legislative/state policy topics and more will be covered in detail. 

ü The University has recently received its highest academic rankings in history and all should be 

especially proud of Murray State being recognized for its value component.  Not only has the 

University been recognized for its academic quality but also for its value by Washington Monthly 

magazine as one of the “Best Bang for the Buck” institutions in America.  The University is regularly 

recognized for these types of activities, especially in the academic arena.  It is important for the 

University to be recognized for its value due to its importance to students and their families. 

ü Among first-time, full-time Murray State students, 99 percent receive some type of financial aid or 

scholarship.  This plays an important role in recruiting, retention and Enrollment Management as a 

whole.  All are proud of this accolade and the University continues to set records in this regard. 

ü Information was provided on the topic of undergraduate and graduate academic majors.  One of the 

top topics for students and families and in Frankfort and beyond with legislators and others is whether 

the University is meeting the needs of the workforce and the economy from an economic 

development standpoint in this region and state.  Murray State is performing well in this regard. 

ü A new academic initiative – a School of Veterinary Medicine – will be outlined in detail during the 

Quarterly Meeting tomorrow.  Fifty years ago, the Murray State Board of Regents passed a 

Resolution asking the administration to consider the feasibility of a School of Veterinary Medicine 

and that document has been provided to the Regents.  This initiative also fits into meeting the needs 

of the economy of the Commonwealth and multi-state region due to the t



 
 



 



 
 

ü The Board is also required to meet at times and locations that are convenient to the public.  Currently 

Board policy states meetings will occur in Pogue Library unless declared otherwise, which is how 



 
 

county in which the University is located of their intent to bid on such contract.  This provides a 

reasonable pathway for a Board member to participate in contracts because the Legislature recognizes 

Board members and their associated businesses provide real services to universities. 

 

Association of Governing Boards Conflict of Interest with Guidelines and Compelling Benefits 

(April 2013) 

 

The Association of Governing Boards (AGB) Conflict of Interest with Compelling Benefits 

Statement was also provided to the Board for review.  AGB specifically details financial 

conflicts but also outlines other types of conflict of interest that are incompatible with a Board 



 
 

ü The Department of Education does an excellent job by providing advice, counsel and guidance letters 

in regard to FERPA but can take away federal funding if violations occur.  This is certainly an 

attention gett



 
 

second Regents Fellow is Tylantiss Atlas from Dallas, Texas, who is also focused on human 

development and leadership.  Ms. Atlas is in her first year of the program working with athletic 

leadership.  Both Regents Fellows are excited about this opportunity and the ability to participate in 

mentoring sessions, special projects and career development in terms of what it is like to work in 

higher education and where they might find the best fit.   



 
 

pro-quo, meaning this for that, and the commission of such conduct by a person in a position of 

authority can be made explicitly or implicitly.  The second type is the hostile classroom or work 

environment and the behavior must effectively affect their performance.  Sexual harassment 

allegations against an employee can be severe or pervasive or objectively offensive.  The impacted 

party is entitled to a fair and impartial process but IDEA does not represent either party.  The 

involved parties can have an advocate present on their behalf but IDEA cannot serve as that advocate.   

ü In terms of the grievance procedures, there is both a formal and informal process.  The IDEA Office 

does not encourage a party not to file a complaint nor encourage them to file a complaint.  The office 

simply lets the individual know their rights, options and what the investigation process will entail.  

The individual must make the decision for themselves based on the information provided by IDEA.  

Office staff are not advocates or advisors and must not be in order to remain neutral and unbiased in 

the investigative process.  Individuals are free to bring an advisor of their choice with them when they 

meet with the IDEA Office. 

ü Another area of Title IX is pregnancy and parenting students and there are associated protections.  

These individuals do not need to be discouraged from continuing toward graduation just because they 

are pregnant or parenting.  Work is continuously undertaken to identify ways to help these students 

continue to navigate their situation and the college setting.  Faculty are encouraged to refer students 

who are pregnant or parenting to Student Disability Services because that office can provide these 

individuals with the same accommodations as someone with a temporary disability.  A plan to 

navigate forward is developed for these students. 

 

Council on Postsecondary Education Diversity Plan Update 

 

Executive Director Duffy provided an update on the CPE Diversity Plan with the following 

highlights: 
ü The Diversity Plan at Murray State is a living, evolving experience that is shaped by a myriad of 

people and perspectives.  The University’s efforts with regard to diversity and inclusion have been 

evaluated since 1981 by the CPE utilizing eight main components – undergraduate underrepresented 

minority (URM) enrollment, graduate URM enrollment, URM retention, low-income (LI) retention, 

URM six-year graduation rate, LI six-year graduation rate, URM degrees, LI degrees and workforce 

diversity (faculty and staff leadership).  These same components are used for each public university in 

Kentucky.  There is both a numerical portion (18 points) and a qualitative (narrative) portion (18 

points) – 36 total points – the institution can earn.  The University spends a great deal of time on the 

narrative portion of this work to speak in ways the numbers cannot.  Almost every entity on campus is 



 
 

ü As work began to develop the Flexible Work Arrangements Policy, a primary consideration was the 

overall purpose of state universities and colleges when they were established as defined by Kentucky 

Revised Statute 164.300.  The purpose of state universities and colleges is to give instruction at the 

college level, in residence and through extension study, in academic, vocational and professional 

subjects and in the science of art and teaching, including professional ethics, to conduct training 

schools, field service and research and to render such supplemental services as conducting libraries 

and museums, dormitories, farms, recreational facilities and offering instruction in such general and 

cultural subjects as constitute a part of their curricula. 

ü An important aspect of this work moving forward was ensuring that the operational needs were 

consistent with Murray State’s as a traditional residential comprehensive university.  This spirit was 

maintained throughout the review and preparation of the policy. 

ü A shared governance group – the Faculty and Staff Insurance and Benefits Committee – appointed a 

subcommittee that did a lot of work on the front end to prepare for proposed policy development.  

Recommendations included that there be no specific unit referenced in the policy and no waiting 

period for new hires before reviewing such a flexible work arrangement.   

ü The proposed policy from the subcommittee was then compared against 18 Kentucky public and 

Missouri Valley Conference institutions to identify best practices.  Other important aspects of this 

work included recruitment and retention efforts for certain positions.   

ü The proposed policy is applicable to regular staff only.  The flexible work arrangement is not to 

exceed one year and will then be re-evaluated.  This policy does not apply to incidental or brief time 

periods best managed through the use of leave or other arrangements with the supervisor.  The policy 

is not intended to be implemented on a week-by-week basis. 

ü Flexible work arrangements are not feasible within some departments or for certain positions 

including, but not limited to, those that require a physical presence on campus or those that mandate 

specific working hours or shift work. 

ü Requests must be supported and submitted by the supervisor and recommended by the administrative 

head, Dean/Director and Vice President/President, representing a very collaborative process.  A 

Flexible Work Arrangement Form is required detailing the employee’s work schedule, must support 

the mission of the University and department and cannot affect services provided to the campus 

community or contribute to the need for a department to incur overtime.  Final approval of a Flexible 

Work Arrangement Form will be granted by Human Resources. 

ü Additional considerations included 1) a minimum of six consecutive months of service completed in 

the position unless recommended by the supervisor/administrative head (requirement waived if a new 

or open position is designated for flexible work) before a flexible work arrangement would be 

considered and 2) supervisory training on how to effectively manage the flexible work environment. 

 

Faculty and Staff Compensation Review Update 

 

Director Hixon provided an update on the Faculty and Staff Compensation review which is underway 

with the following highlights: 

ü An Advisory Committee was appointed in regard to the Faculty and Staff Compensation Review and 

information was provided about membership.  The role of the Advisory Committee is to provide 

guidance and support to the project process and feedback to define the competitive market/benchmark 

institutions.  The Committee also serves as a resource to the project team and consultant on faculty 

and staff perceptions, needs and interests and communicates and supports final recommendations. 

ü The compensation review consultant that has been hired is Evergreen Solutions, LLC.  The firm has 

national public sector consulting experience and has worked in 46 states, conducted over 800 

compensation and classification reviews



 
 

- Phase 4:  Solution – implementation solutions and reporting 

ü It is anticipated that Phase 4 will be completed at the end of September. 

 

President Jackson reported that this initiative has taken a great deal of time and Director Hixon’s efforts 

are appreciated as this work is vitally important to Murray State. 

 

President Jackson indicated that, as outlined earlier, the Regents Fellows program is for graduate students 

and the newest Fellow is here today – Tylantiss Atlas.  Ms. Atlas stated that she is from Dallas, Texas, 

and initially graduated with a degree in Sociology from the University of Alaska.  Being that far away 

from home was stressful but she enjoyed the experience and it helped shaped her into who she is today.  

She likes the woman she is becoming because Alaska allowed her to see those areas where she lacked 

discipline.  The isolation also helped her realize things that she might not have noticed when other people 

were around.  She is super excited for this year, is grateful for being selected as a Regents Fellow and she 

can see this as turning into a long-term relationship.  Ms. Atlas received a round of applause.  President 

Jackson added that Pat Spurgin – a Racer – is President of the university where Ms. Atlas completed her 

undergraduate study.  Chair Owens added that all stand ready to do whatever the University can to ensure 

Ms. Atlas’ success and allow her to have the best experience possible. 

 

President’s Office 

 

Chair Owens indicated that the Board will be asked to reaffirm the Delegation of Authority 

tomorrow and all were encouraged to familiarize themselves with the document due to its 

importance. 

 

Delegation of Authority Overview 

 

President Jackson reported that the Delegation of Authority document represents the guardrails 

for managing the University on a day-to-day basis.  This document delegates authority from the 

Board to the President of the University and clarifies items which are reserved solely for Board 

action.  It is referred to on a near daily basis by the President, Secretary Hunt and General 

Counsel Miller.  The document allows management to function more effectively and ensures the 

President and Board have reached agreement in regard to actions that can be taken by the 

administration.  The Delegation of Authority also allows the President to act on certain items in 

the event of an emergency – in consultation with the Board Chair – and while this provision has 

been used sparingly, it was especially beneficial during the pandemic.  Board members are 

notified of any action taken by the University administration utilizing the Delegation of 

Authority between Quarterly Meetings.  President Jackson highlighted various aspects of the 

Delegation of Authority representing actions that are reserved for Board action.  Areas 

highlighted from the Delegation of Authority included: 
ü Delegation of Authority Item #2 – Represents one of the most important things this Board does – 

hiring a President and conducting the associated evaluation.  The President is evaluated annually but 

every four years goes through a 360° comprehensive review where Board members solicit input from 

external and internal stakeholders.  Chair Owens led this process this year which culminated in June 

with a report to the full Board.  The results of the 360° comprehensive evaluation have been shared 

with the new Regents, in addition to the approved evaluation process document. 

ü Delegation of Authority Item #5 – Involves evaluating degree programs.  The establishment or 

discontinuation of any degree programs or academic majors or minors and any other major program 

requires Board approval based on the recommendation of the President. 

ü Delegation of Authority Item #6 – Involves the approval of University student admission standards 



 
 

ü Delegation of Authority Item #12 – Relates to approving the annual operating budget which includes 

Education and General and Auxiliary budgets and the issuance of any bonds pursuant to KRS. 

ü Delegation of Authority Item #13 – Relates to approving any “Program Statement” that may be 

prepared for a capital construction project requiring approval by the Kentucky General Assembly 

prior to implementation.  The Board is also required to approve any major renovations of executive 

offices, the presidential residence and other similar projects which will exceed $25,000. 

ü Item #20 – Requires the Board to approve capital projects, as defined by Kentucky statutes and which 

requires approval by the Kentucky General Assembly, prior to the commitment of funds.  Before 

moving forward, all projects, including price contracts related to capital projects, costing over 

$500,000 and up to the threshold denoted by Kentucky statute should be reviewed by the Board Chair 

and the President and a determination made in terms of those projects requiring further Board 

approval.  For projects approved by the Board of Regents which were procured through established 

procedures, when the final or projected cost exceeds the Board-approved estimated costs, increases 

may be approved by the President in an amount up to $500,000 over the Board-approved amount, and 

if increased final or projected costs are greater than $500,000, but less than $1 million, over the 

Board-approved amount, the Board Chair and President should review the cost increases and make a 

determination as to whether further Board approval is required. 

ü Delegation of Authority Item #22 – Relates to approving rates for tuition, mandatory fees and room 

and board. 

ü Delegation of Authority Item #24 – Relates to awarding of degrees, including honorary degrees. 

ü Delegation of Authority Item #25 – Relates to the naming of facilities and memorials. 

ü Delegation of Authority Item #27 (used extensively throughout the pandemic) – In the event of an 

emergency or in a case where immediate action is in the best interests of the University, the President, 

after consultation with the Board Chair, is authorized to act, pursuant to authority otherwise available 

but for the Delegation of Authority.  Throughout the pandemic the President or Chair notified the full 

Board of any such actions which were taken. 

 

2020 – 2025 Revised Strategic Plan Overview 

 

President Jackson reported that the Board will be asked to reaffirm the revised 2020 – 2025 

Strategic Plan tomorrow.  The Strategic Plan plays a key role in the overall SACSCOC 

reaccreditation process.  Changes to the Strategic Plan include updating Board membership and 

other housekeeping needs.  The Board was encouraged to take the time to review the Vision and 

Mission Statements for Murray State.  In 2020, and prior to the pandemic, a committee was 

tasked specifically with looking at the Vision and Mission Statements for Murray State and 

identifying changes that needed to be made.  Provost Todd chaired the Strategic Planning 



 
 

The Work Group will provide recommendations to the General Assembly by December 1 and 

the Board will be updated as this process advances.  No items that specifically impact Murray 

State are anticipated but areas that will affect higher education in general are included. 

 

Hutson School of Agriculture Resolution of Support 
 

The Board has been provided with a draft Resolution of Support for a new School of Veterinary Medicine 



 
 

Pervine, Dr. Fister, Provost Todd, President Jackson, Vice President Robertson and other 

faculty as part of their professional responsibilities. 

 

Quality Assurance Commons 

 

Senior Associate Provost Pervine reported that under the vision and leadership of CPE President 

Thompson, Quality Assurance (QA) Commons certification has been introduced throughout 

Kentucky.  The CPE has encouraged all public universities to take part in the Quality Assurance 

Commons and Murray State is leading in this arena.  The QA Commons represents a mini-

accreditation of academic programs focused on work-ready skills.  President Thompson wanted 

to identify a way to ensure students are employed upon graduation and the QA process 

represents that mechanism.  A survey was undertaken among students and new hires and it was 

shown that almost one-half fail within the first year and a half of their employment.  Among 

these failures, 11 percent are due to a lack of hard 



 
 

second-year students.  The model includes first-year advisors who are 12-month staff employees 

fully trained in dual and transfer credit advising and available campus support systems.  These 

individuals work with students during the summer and throughout their first year of college, 

while maintaining a relationship with a Faculty Advisor, to ensure a seamless transition 

throughout the remainder of their college career.  The Facult



 
 

university was above the sector on five metrics but received $0 in performance funding.  This 

helps illustrate that the current Performance Funding Model is volume-driven.  Although MSU 

has doubled some metrics, that has not been reflected in performance funding dollars allocated.  

Credit hours represent an impactful area and the University is up this year over multiple years. 

 

Appreciation was expressed to the Regents for all they do to represent Murray State and support 

faculty, staff and students.  The volume aspect of the Performance Funding Model is 

overwhelming and makes it difficult for institutions such as Murray State to make progress even 

though it is performing at a higher level than other universities.  All must remember that when 

one institution gains, another loses funding.  All credit hours are considered with the 

Performance Funding Model, with the exception of credits earned by high school students (dual 

credit).  President Jackson reported that all performance funding metrics are included in state 

statute.  The model is volume driven but in order to make any adjustments the law must also be 



 
 

ü The Safeguards Rule pertains to protecting student information and data.  The Safeguards Rule has 

nine elements which must be included in the institution’s information security program and Murray 

State has already addressed most of those requirements.  A rule that needed to be addressed is 

requiring a qualified individual to provide a presentation or report in writing, regularly and at least 

annually, to the Board of Directors or equivalent governing body and that is the reason for today’s 

report about the University’s cybersecurity program. 

ü An assessment is conducted annually where risk levels for cyberthreats are calculated based on 

likelihood and impact.  What has changed from last year is the likelihood of phishing emails to occur.  

Attackers changed their tactics and were taking advantage of multi-authentication fatigue.  An 

incident also occurred in Murray State’s Data Center during routine maintenance on the HVAC 

system, forcing a shutdown of all systems to prevent overheating.  The risk level also increased due to 

malware as a result of unsafe browsing behavior.  Risk assessment not only involves cybersecurity 

vulnerabilities but also anything that could cause a power grid outage. 





 
 

lead to 1,661 new freshmen enrolling at Murray State.  Campus visits, housing and scholarship 

applications are all up.   

ü Associate Provost Fister outlined in detail the predictive analysis model utilized by Murray State to 

help manage limited funding available to the University.  The 11 factors that are used as part of the 

model help the University to know where resources should be directed based on the score received by 

each student.  Data in regard to predictive analysis is now available for the past five years and has 

proved to be invaluable.  The effort involves cooperation with many different units on campus in 

terms of providing the data needed for the model.  The results are then presented back to the units so 

it is known where they stand in comparison to prior year.   

ü The Recapture Campaign was outlined for fall 2022 to fall 2023 and work in this regard continues to 

ensure constant contact is maintained with these students. 

ü Headcount enrollment is up.  Last year at this time total headcount was 9,367 and is currently 9,500 

students.  Credit hours are up, as are the number of undergraduate, graduate and first-generation 

students. 

ü Due to renovations being made in the Curris Center, different locations had to be identified for Racer 

Nation Orientation.  Being forced to make these changes allowed Enrollment Management to pivot 

and discover ways to move in a new direction.  It was discovered that participants liked to be 

outdoors a



 
 

ü The Be Bold:  Forever Blue and Gold centennial campaign that is currently underway was publicly 

launched in fall 2022 as part of Homecoming and the Centennial Celebration



 
 

notch quality education that only Murray State can provide.  Donors are also enhancing the region by 

allowing the University to offer educational opportunities and several events in this regard are 

upcoming.   

ü Appreciation was expressed to Board members for their support.  The University would not be able to 

accomplish what it has already without their leadership, giving and support.   

 

Chair Owens expressed appreciation to Dr. Bernot.  All appreciate her enthusiasm and 

everything that she and her team bring to the University. 

 

Staff Perspective Survey – 2022-23 Report 

 

Trish Lofton, Administrative Assistant I, Curris Center and Staff Congress President;  

Jodi Hanneman, Administrative Support Assistant, School of Nursing and Health Professions 

and Staff Congress Treasurer and Special Events and Recognition Committee Chair Audrey 

Neal, Director of TRiO Talent Search and Staff Congress Vice President and Staff Survey 

Committee Chair presented the results of the 2022-23 Staff Perspective Survey with the 

following highlights: 
ü Staff Congress is comprised of 30 members elected by staff.  An election is held every year and 

members serve three-year terms.  The purpose of Staff Congress is to solicit and share the opinions 

received from staff.  When appropriate, those opinions are presented to the administration and the 

Board of Regents.  Today, the recurring themes which emerged from the 2022-23 Staff Perspective 

Survey will be shared, along with action items that have been developed.  The survey is the driving 

mechanism for establishing the yearly goals and objectives for Staff Congress which can be found on 

their website.  It is their intention to use this information to elaborate to the University administration 
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